
 1 

 
PO Box 188 

East Maitland NSW 2323 
1

st
 September 2014 

 

To 
Biodiversity Legislation Review,  
PO Box A290,  
SydneySouth NSW 1232 
biodiversity.legislationreview@environment.nsw.gov.au 

 
 

Hunter Environment Lobby Inc.(HEL) is a regional community-based environmental 
organization that has been active for over 20 years on the issues of environmental 
degradation, species and habitat loss, and climate change. 
 
HEL is pleased to make a submission to your wide-ranging review of four crucial pieces 
of Legislation; The Native Vegetation Act (NVA) 2003; The Threatened Species 
Conservation Act (TSCA) 1995; Nature Conservation Trust Act 2001 and the National 
Parks and Willife Act 1974. 
 
These are laws which affect rural and urban areas, these are laws which affect the 
communities of the Hunter in many ways. Our communities value the amenity, the 
ecosystem health and the biodiversity protection that these pieces of legislation secure.  
 
HEL values the opportunity arising from the fact that the Government has established 
the Independent Biodiversity Legislation Review Panel to consider the policy settings, 
programs and funding arrangements that support the management of biodiversity, 
threatened species and native vegetation in NSW. 
 
We see that some farmers have been calling for the repeal of the Native Vegetation Act, 
and with the Government seemingly looking to ‘cut red  tape’ and  establish simpler, 
streamlined and more effective legislation, we feel that there is a real risk that the 
conservation and biodiversity laws that many have fought so hard for will be weakened 
or removed entirely. 
 
Existing biodiversity and conservation legislation, including the provisions of the Native 
Vegetation Act 2003 and Threatened Species Conservation Act 1995, must be 
maintained and strengthened. We can see the values of biodiversity being eroded 
cumulatively and forcefully by more and more development proposals here in the 
Hunter. For example, open cut coal mining in the Hunter has grown by a factor of twenty 
times in the last twenty years. 
 
The cumulative affects on biodiversity, river and aquifer health and on community health 
by this development are exponential and the values of ecosystem health suffer at an 
alarming and increasing rate. 
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In view of the major biodiversity losses since European settlement and ongoing removal 
of native vegetation, there must be an overarching object to protect and conserve 
biodiversity and natural values. 
 
 We see that the 2012 NSW State of the Environment Report confirms that some of our 
worst fears are coming to fruition, in that the overall diversity and richness of native 
species in New South Wales remain under threat of further decline.  
 
Thirty-five additional species have been listed as threatened under NSW legislation 
since 2009, including 11 terrestrial vertebrate species. Currently, 989 species of plants 
and animals, 49 populations and 107 ecological communities are listed as threatened in 
NSW legislation, and 45 key threatening processes have been identified. The 
concerning factor is that these numbers continue to rise. 
 
HEL has a particular interest in ensuring the repair and preservation of Endangered 
Ecological Communities especially on the floor of the Hunter Valley. These areas have 
been cleared first by Europeans for cropping and animal husbandry ventures, leaving 
only scattered remnant vegetation areas as refuges for flora and fauna. With the steady 
march of open cut coal mining across the valley and on floodplains, there are now only 
very insecure remnant collections of many threatened species. 
 
We note that in 2012, the Australian Network for Environmental Defenders’ Offices 
undertook an assessment of the adequacy of threatened species and planning laws in 
all jurisdictions of Australia 
 
We recognize that a key failing of the assessment of threatened species under the 
EP&A Act is that even where an EIS or SIS demonstrates that a development will have 
potentially devastating impacts on threatened species or their habitats, this does not 
operate as a stop on development under the EP&A Act.  
 
The issue of offsetting is a complex one, and when it happens we still see a resulting 
net loss of threatened species habitat which will likely result in a loss of threatened 
species and endangered ecological communities. 
 
Again with offsetting, there can be a confusing plethora of applications for the ever 
dwindling remaining remnant habitat to be an offset for more than one proposal! We see 
a need that the Government must commit to clear biodiversity offsetting principles and 
develop a consistent framework applied transparently for biodiversity offsetting across 
all areas of Government. 
 
HEL knows that invasive plants and animals represent the second greatest threat to 
biodiversity in NSW after habitat loss (Coutts-Smith & Downey, 2006; EPA, 2012).   
More resources are required to assess the threats posed by invasive species. 
Assessment of threats allows prioritisation of resources and control activities toward 
those species posing the greatest threats. 
 
We note that even in the rehabilitation process of old open cut coal pits, weeds are used 
by the very rehabilitators who have been given the project! We find that a very sorry 
state of affairs, and the compliance of rehabilitation needs to be upgraded seriously to 
see any satisfactory result. 
 
 
HEL notes with alarm that there have been attacks on protected areas. The 
conservation of nature must remain as the primary focus of protected areas. 
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Commercial and recreational activities that compromise conservation values should be 
excluded from protected areas. Agencies must have the resourcing to evaluate fully the 
proposals that come forward by developers of all types to use these precious 
community assets, and ensure they stay protected into perpetuity. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to raise these issues in our submission, and HEL trusts 
that there will be careful deliberation of community input before decisions are made. 
 
Yours in trust, 
 
 

 
 
Jan Davis  
President Hunter Environment Lobby Inc. 
 


